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MAYOR'S MESSAGE

THE GOOD, THE BAD AND THE
UGLY

The Good – Transport and Main
Roads
An issue that has been creating
serious problems for some
landholders in recent years is how
TMR have not been replacing their
stock grids on the main (or state)
roads through the shire. These
roads are not to be confused with
shire roads where council main-
tains and replaces grids when req-
uired. The main roads through the
shire are Quilpie-Charleville,
Quilpie-Windorah, Quilpie-Tharg-
omindah, Quilpie-Blackall (Red
Road) and Quilpie to Thargom-
indah through Eromanga. Any
grids on these roads will, at some
point, reach the end of their life and
TMR policy at the moment is not to
replace them but to negotiate with
the landholder and work out an-
other solution, preferably to fence
off the road.

This has created real issues for
landholders and council has been
in discussions with TMR for some
time. Just recently a senior cont-
ingent agreed to come to Quilpie
and meet with Council and then
with affected landholders, one on
one, about their particular situation. 

The meeting with Council went well
as, I believe, did the ones with
landholders. They have relented
from original intent by agreeing that
some grids have to be replaced if
there is no alternative, especially if
they are a property boundary grid.
Where they can they are att-
empting to facilitate a fencing alt-
ernative that is of greatest benefit
to the landholder and they will con-
tribute to the cost of that.

I would like to thank the senior
TMR officials who came out for
their conciliatory approach.
Negotiating with departments
always comes down to the actual
people you have to deal with and
we presently have some good
people in those roles. They have
also been instrumental in sourcing
funds to upgrade the road west of
Quilpie and that pavement
widening and culvert renewal will
greatly enhance the safety on that
par-ticular section of road. There
was a fatal accident on one of the
cul-verts a few years ago when a
ute and a truck collided head on.
The widening will be completed
over a 4.7km stretch of the
Diamantina Developmental Road,
starting 30.2km West of Quilpie.

The Bad – Gravel Pits
Council was shocked earlier this
year when we were told by the
Department of Agriculture and
Fisheries (DAF) that permits wou-
ldn’t be renewed for half the gravel
pits in the shire after June 30. The
reason was that we needed an Ind-
igenous Land Use Agreement
(ILUA) for each one before we
could proceed. These are hist-
orically long winded and difficult
legal processes to go through and
we were told we would have to
negotiate one for each pit. So,
despite the Native Title Act being
around since 1994 and these
gravel pits being used from before
that time, some boffins in DAF
decided this was a good idea! It
basically meant we couldn’t do any
road works in the western half of
the shire and we have millions of
dollars of flood damage to be done
over the next twelve months.

It is incredibly frustrating when
someone in these departments
(you never find out who) makes a
decision without spending a
nanosecond thinking about the
consequences of that decision! To
their credit they have come up with
an “interim” solution but only after a
lot of heat being applied. Some
shires west of us are having nearly
every pit in the shire closed!  



MAYOR'S MESSAGE (cont.)
Pressure is building across the
state and we can only hope that
sanity will prevail at some point!

The Ugly – The Stampede to
Decarbonisation
I have just returned from a Bush
Councils conference at Goon-
diwindi and a Regional Dev-
elopment Australia conference at
Toowoomba. There was an over-
whelming feeling of concern and, in
some cases, disbelief, at the pace
and consequences of the whole
renewable energy roll out and de-
carbonisation policies generally.
For example, the largest wind farm
in the southern hemisphere is be-
ing built in the Goondiwindi shire. It
started off being 180 turbines and
then, without any consultation with
the local council or community,
was doubled to 360! There is ar-
ound 1000 cubic meters of con-
crete going into the foundation of
each turbine which is consuming
an enormous amount of water and
gravel from the surrounding coun-
try. They are also destroying the
habitat in the construction area as
well as the roads. The resultant
jobs in the area when the con-
struction is finished is zero!

To add to the absurdity, the
companies investing in these
projects are overseas entities but
are getting massive government
subsidies (our taxes) to build. The
materials - wind turbines, solar pa-
nels, etc, - are all produced over-
seas using steel made from our
iron ore and created with our
coking coal so that we can all stop
using our coal here to produce our
cheap energy!! Go figure!

 

We heard of other stories across
the regions of massive renewable
projects that are unregulated and
seem to have open slather to do
whatever they want whenever.
Looking after the environment
doesn’t seem to be a prerequisite
for these developments while we
still have to get a special permit to
knock a tree down to feed our
stock. It’s a huge concern to many
councils but there seems to be no
way of stopping it or even slowing
it down. Of course, city people are
oblivious to this and are just
excited that they will be getting
green power.

Quilpie Shire will be affected in two
ways. Firstly, the number of
properties being sold to carbon
farming investors could explode
which will change the whole social
fabric of our community. This is
because the Safeguard Mech-
anism legislation brought in by the
Federal Government forces the lar-
gest emitting companies to either
reduce their emissions or off-set
them. There aren’t the tech-
nologies available currently to
reduce emissions easily so that
leaves off-setting, and it seems to
me the easiest way to do that
would be to buy up large tracts of
country where it’s cheapest and
convert to carbon and get as many
credits off them as possible.

Secondly, our oil and gas industry
is coming under increased press-
ure from all quarters, as are all the
fossil fuel industries. Our resource
industry is so critical to the
economic well being of our council
and our community and its demise
will have profound lasting conseq-
uences on this shire. 

We will still need oil, gas and coal
for years to come but I can see the
day where we will be buying it from
overseas because we are hell bent
on shutting our own industries
down so we can all feel better. Of
course, it is an indisputable fact
that we could shut all of Australia
down tomorrow and it won’t
change the climate one bit – our
emissions are too small. Go figure!

My take out from last week is that
regional Australia is just starting to
fully realise the full consequences
we are facing with this race to
decarbonise. It’s the regions that
will cop the full brunt of the chan-
ges with very little options to grasp
any real and long lasting benefits.
They haven’t even come after our
methane emitting live-stock ind-
ustries yet but it’s coming!!

The really crazy thing is that our
wealth as a region, a state and a
country comes from our mining and
agricultural exports but I am getting
used to crazy at the moment!

Regards,

Mayor Stuart Mackenzie
M: 0429069314
E: mayor@quilpie.qld.gov.au



Council Meeting Wrap Up

The Unconfirmed Minutes of  the  Ordinary Council Meeting held on Tuesday 18 July 2023 and the Special Council
Meeting held on Friday 21 July 2023 are available in full on Council's website: www.quilpie.qld.gov.au

On behalf of the South West
Queensland Water and Sew-
erage Alliance, for which Quilpie
Shire Council acts as secret-
ariat, the tender SWQWSA
230035.9 SWQWSA Sewer &
Manhole CCTV to Insight Asset
Services Pty Ltd was awarded
for a total of $1,063,098 excl.
GST.
Council confirmed its resolution
to replace the Quilpie Sewage
Treatment Plant, and Toompine
Town Bore.
Subject to funding approval and
finalisation, tender RFQL18 22-
23 Old Thargomindah Roads
PKG was awarded to SA
Travers & SL Travers for an
amount of $1,577,063.38 excl.
GST.

ORDINARY MEETING OF
COUNCIL, HELD 18 JULY,
2023:

A Community Assistance Grant
Application was approved to
Quilpie District Show & Rodeo
Committee to provide 50,000
litres of potable water plus
Water Truck & Operator hire to
transport to the show grounds
(This water will be non-
contaminated after use and can
be reused as water for roads or
irrigation) and In-kind use of
Generator and portable lighting
(both solar and regular) from
Friday 8 September to Monday
to 11 September, 2023.
The updated Quilpie Shire Wild
Dog Information sheet was
approved for 2023-2024.
Council adopted an updated
Cyber Security Policy,
Investment Policy, the
Entertainment and Hospitality
Policy, Advertising Spending
Policy, Councillors
Reimbursement Policy and the
fourth quarter Operational Plan.
Updated rental charges were
established for the newest
Council residences in the
Register of Cost-Recovery Fees
and Commercial Charges.




An amendment was approved to
the Lease to the Outback
Gondwana Foundation to
formalise the Council’s annual
contribution for maintenance and
the relevant terms and
conditions.
Support for an application for the
Eromanga Natural History
Museum – Stage 3 application
under the Growing Regions
Program – Round 1 was
approved with a financial cash
contribution up to $3,000,000
(GST Excl).
A report on the review of
Queensland’s place naming
conventions and practices was
noted, with no action required.
The Regulatory Impact
Statement (RIS) for the
Queensland Lake Eyre Basin
(LEB) was tabled, with Council
voting to retain the status quo in
relation to extent of mapped
protections, permitted future
activities and environmental
attributes, noting that the current
regimes were considered
appropriate to support the gas
and oil industries.






Council Meeting Wrap Up

The CEO was delegated to
negotiate a proposal from the
current Swimming Pool Lessee
to extend the Swimming Pool
Lease for an additional eleven
(11) months, including the
management of the Quilpie and
Eromanga Swimming Pools as
there is insufficient time left for
Council to undertake and
complete a competitive tender
process for the procurement of
a longer‑term management
contract arrangement covering
the two pool complexes before
the current arrangement
expires. Council is satisfied, for
Local Government Regulation
subsection 235(a), that All
About Aquatics is the only
supplier who is reasonably
available to provide the pool
management services in the
short term, pending finalization
of a tender specification and
completion of the tender
process to select the supplier for
provision of the services under a
new, longer‑term contract.

Council Meeting Wrap Up (Cont)

Local Roads and Community
Infrastructure Program – Phase
4 Grant Agreement was
considered, with selected
projects being Eromanga Pool
Precinct – Total Budget
$1,200,000 – Funding Allocation
$891,657; and Coonaberry
Creek Road Reseal – Various
Locations – Total Budget
$764,280 – Funding Allocation
$514,327.
A Special Meeting of Council
was held on Friday 21 July 2023
to adopt the Operational Plan
and Council Budget for
2023/2024.

Motions to be put to the Local
Government Association of
Queensland (LGAQ) for
consideration at the 127th
Annual Conference to be held in
October 2023 were endorsed:
(a) That the LGAQ calls on the
State Government to give
greater priority to finding
solutions to the unrealistic
demands and prohibitive costs
being imposed on councils
renewing Quarry Sales Permits
because of the Department of
Agriculture and Fisheries’ (DAF)
interpretation of the Native Title
Act 1993 (NTA); and              
 (b) That the LGAQ calls on the
State Government to guarantee
the long-term competitiveness
and sustainability of
Queensland’s Resources Sector
during the implementation of
current Net Zero policies,
recognising the financial
contribution the exploration,
coal, metals and petroleum and
gas sectors make to local
communities, emerging
industries (such as renewables)
and the State as a whole.



Council Meeting Wrap Up



Council Meeting Wrap Up



CEO’S MESSAGE
The 2023 calendar year is prog-
ressing at a rapid rate.  The
2022/23 financial year was a very
important year for the Quilpie Shire
with a number of projects either
completed, in progress, or planning
has finalised with construction to
commence in the coming year.
Reflecting on the 2022/23 year,
Council finished with an oper-
ational surplus of $3.5M which was
propped up due to a pre-payment
of the Financial Assistance Grant
from the Federal Government.
Although welcomed, this pre-
payment does cause issues ar-
ound financial forecasting which
Council are legislatively required to
do for a period up to 10 years.

Council is now commencing our
‘audit season’ with Council’s app-
ointed auditors due to be on site in
early August to verify Council’s
final financial position. At present,
Council has forecasted its final
position to include a cash balance
of $37.3M, with $6.2M of this
balance incorporating funding rec-
eived in advance to deliver on
future projects (such as flood dam-
age works etc.). This healthy pos-
ition has allowed Council to
capitalise on high interest rates,
generating interest revenue of a
little over $800K for the year.
Moving into the 2023/24 period,
Council have committed to a new
investment strategy, looking to
maximise interest revenue
capabilities for the Shire,
generating additional revenue
which will flow back into the
community. 

Through the delivery of the operat-
ional and capital budget, Council
have engaged with between 20 to
34 local businesses monthly, cul-
minating in an annual local spend
of $11.9M.

 A major component of this has
been Council’s delivery of flood
restoration works, with $10.5M exp-
ensed in the 2022/23 year from ev-
ents that occurred in 2021 and early
2022. Damaged sustained from the
September 2022 flood event is fin-
ally being assessed and approved
at the State level after lengthy de-
lays due to the large amount of
damage sustained Statewide over
the past 12 months. It is currently
forecasted that an additional $17M
in flood restoration works will be
delivered in the 2023/24 period.

Turning a focus onto Council’s
capital program, the 2022/23 period
has seen the delivery of small
projects such as the upgrade to air-
conditioning at our community
library, through to the delivery of
three new houses in the Shire, with
two more arriving shortly. A large
amount of work has been done on
planning for a number of projects,
which will see delivery commence
or be completed over the next 12
months, this has included Opal-
opolis Park in Eromanga, the Erom-
anga pool, Quilpie Airport Upgrade,
Toompine Bore and the roll out of
NBN in Quilpie. 

Advocacy on behalf of the com-
munity is also a very important part
of Council’s operations, albeit not
every issue raised will result in an
outcome, it is the small wins which
we must celebrate. The current
upgrade works on the Grey Range
is an example of years of advocacy
work which has led to the widening
of an existing potentially fatal na-
rrow road width.  Transport and
Main Roads must be acknowledged
for this funding allocation and
working collaboratively with Council.
TMR has also commenced planning
on the upgrade to the South
Comongin crossing and we await
the final proposed design to be
released. 

Council continues to advocate on
the issue of Housing within the
Shire, this issue has multiple asp-
ects which need addressing, ult-
imately improving on the availability
and diversity of the Shire’s housing
stock to help grow the population
into the future. It is so refreshing to
see a small community with such a
young community, it is extremely
important that this young population
remain local and the need for our
next generation being able to
become first home owners within
the Quilpie Shire will ensure a
strong future.

Council’s 2023/24 budget was
adopted on 21 July 2023, the full
details of this budget will soon be
available on Council’s website and
available for the public to review to
see the full list of Projects Council
has in the ‘pipeline’ for delivery. I
look forward to providing the
community with updates on these
projects throughout the year as the
delivery progresses.

 Kind regards,

Justin Hancock

Chief Executive
Officer     
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Cr Stuart Mackenzie
Mayor 
P: 4656 4771
M: 0429069314
E: mayor@quilpie.qld.gov.au

Cr Jenny Hewson
Deputy Mayor
Portfolios – Health and
Community Services
P: 4656 1311
M: 0428 461 294
E: jhewson@quilpie.qld.gov.au



Cr Roger Volz
Portfolios – Arts, Culture and
Tourism
M: 0428 561 468
E: rvolz@quilpie.qld.gov.au

Cr Lyn Barnes 
Portfolio – Business
Development
M: 0428 561 461
E: lbarnes@quilpie.qld.gov.au

Cr Bruce Paulsen
Portfolios – Sport, Recreation
and Youth
P: 4656 1421
M: 0476 166 378
E: bpaulsen@quilpie.qld.gov.au

YOUR COUNCILLOR﻿S

https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100068665398397


Quilpie Sport & Recreation now offers
online gym membership. Fill out digital

forms, attend a 10-15 minute gym induction,
and receive your access fob. Join at:

https://quilpie.gymmasteronline.com/portal/,
pay the membership fee (can also be paid

via bank transfer or at the facility), and wait
for communication within 24hrs to activate
your membership. For queries, Facebook
message or email q.sportrec@gmail.com

We are here to help you reach your fitness
goals.




https://quilpie.gymmasteronline.com/portal/
mailto:q.sportrec@gmail.com







Join the Mascott Quilpie Golf Open
Weekend on August 19-20, 2023, for

exciting events & prizes. 
Saturday features the Super Saturday

Social Golf Extravaganza, Sterling House
Removals 18-hole 4-ball Ambrose with

prizes like an Odyssey putter and a Toyota
Hilux. 

Sunday hosts the Open Day with prizes
including Custom Staff Golf Bags and

fantastic items like Smart TVs and outdoor
settings. Don't miss the chance to win a
luxury resort stay as a lucky door prize!








Book now @ tickets.outbacktickets.com.au

MASCOTT QUILPIE GOLF OPEN WEEKEND



Culvert works are being completed
to replace and repair existing
culverts which have sustained
damage due to age and wear and
tear and all of the recent rain
events. This will improve road
surfaces on approach and
departure to the culverts, and
provide a smoother drive for all of
the people using our roads.

Thousands of tourists passed
through our Shire coming and
going to the Big Red Bash held in
Birdsville recently. Some travellers
were unable to get through the wet
conditions safely to attend the
event, although the closed roads
were not in Quilpie Shire. While we
are happy to see tourists enjoying
our town, it does create a busy time
for our Engineering Services team.

Council uses Facebook to update
road conditions multiple times per
day during flooding events. If you
are not a Facebook user, you can
still see the information without
being a Facebook member.
Just use your computer to search for
www.facebook.com/people/Quilpie-
Shire-Council/100068665398397/
You can also see the state wide
road conditions reports by clicking
on the Emergency Event Dashboard
on Council's web page
www.quilpie.qld.gov.au

Excavator at work on the Grey
Range Road Widening Project. It
took a bit longer than anticipated
due to rain interruption, and an
addition to the project by TMR to
seal the shoulders on the vertical
crest between the present job and
the Cooper Developmental Road
turnoff. 

Hoek Homes have delivered all
components of 2 x 4 bedroom
houses and 2 x 5 bedroom houses
into Quilpie.  Council workers cont-
inue on the installation of the
houses, with airconditioning, plum-
bing and concreting works near
complete. Fencing, sheds, land-
scaping and electrical works rem-
ain to be completed. 

The Engineer has completed the
statutory requirements to complete
Council's annual waste survey, and
the water and sewerage returns to
ensure the safety and compliance
of Council's services.

Town Services Crew has
commenced work on the median
strip work on Brolga Street,
implementing the Quilpie Main
Street Masterplan. These works will
reduce the amount of watering
required to maintain the garden
beds, which will create a more
sustainable and environmentally
friendly environment for Quilpie's
entrance to the town. 

Engineering Works Update

http://www.facebook.com/people/Quilpie-Shire-Council/100068665398397/








Banana, Blueberry and Oat Muffins

Information courtesy of
Queensland CWA




